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Steadfast in Christ, A People Growing 
by Brother Brian Herren

Dear Brothers and Sisters, we are blessed to live in the time in which we do. The sterling 
impress of the gospel banner remains untarnished by the caustic creeds and dark works of 
men. In principle, the gospel work seems ever more noble in the face of the advancing 
depravity about us. Over the course of the past year, we have grown as a people. The 
subjects of our conversations have changed. Our attendance at every worthy fellowship 
and worship has grown. Our focus on Christ’s virtues rather than our own has become 
more notable. We have shed the idea that we cannot be perfect while upon the earth for a 
commitment to labor every single day until we are. Our eyes have become more singular 
in the consideration of God’s glory, looking forth with sobriety and joy for the day of 
Christ’s return. The prepatory work goes forward, not toward a deeper people in our own 
ways, but toward a different people in His holy ways, new creatures in Christ. It is in the 
darkest hours that light becomes most precious. With the gospel promises we might press 
forward undaunted, and stand as witnesses of the Lord in all places, and in all times, and 
against all odds. We might remember the promises as we survey the work before us:  

“…that which is of God is light, and he that receiveth light and continueth in God, 
receiveth more light, and that light groweth brighter and brighter, until the perfect day.”  
- Doctrine and Covenants 50:6b 

Are you experiencing this light? Is it growing brighter and brighter in you? Can we say 
that we are troubled on every side, yet not distressed; that we are perplexed, but not in 
despair; Persecuted, but not forsaken; cast down, but not destroyed? Are we preparing, 
that is, being transformed in measures by the renewing of our minds until our way of 
thought is conditioned wholly by the kingdom of God and not the ways of man? 

When tempted to despair, I remember the words given by inspiration through Brother 
Elbert A. Smith during a communion service in 1917: 

“Again, at this time, you are admonished that you be not unduly concerned because you 
are few in number as compared with the world. That is not your concern, but be 
concerned only that your righteousness shall be very great. For a few righteous men can 
accomplish very much, and a little levanted a great lump. ‘I have many forces at work in 
the world’, saith the Lord. ‘I have many spiritual forces at work that you know not of. You 
see the smaller part of my work, and the world perceives it not at all.’ Therefore be not 
concerned because you are few in number, but let each one look to himself, and to the 
condition of his own heart and life.” - Saints Herald, vol. 64 

Let us be encouraged, knowing well the God who counts the days and numbers the stars, and the promised deliverance by 
which His glory is revealed in Christ. His kingdom goes forth unto the nations, every kindred and tongue, that every soul 
might labor therein daily. Truth is come forth from the earth and righteousness from the heavens. Let them combine in our 
hands to bear record of a Father whose claim is unto the ends of the law, beyond the reach of sin and corruption, whereby 
even now we receive the earnest of our inheritance in His Spirit. We are growing as a people, but we are not satisfied in that 
which we are as much as we are hopeful in that which we might be in Christ, having seen so great a work wrought in our 
hearts already. Don’t give ground. Press forward. Make a difference. Next year, every service, every day, every person, every 
time. He is worthy and He is working. Let us be a strong people, filled with compassion, uncompromising in principle, and 
devoted to the gospel work until our last breath trumpets the close of a life well lived and a God exalted.



2015 Pacific Northwest Priesthood Retreat 
September 18 - 20, 2015 - Lewis River Campground 

Regional Theme:  

“Steadfast in Christ…With a Perfect Brightness of Hope”  

– II Nephi 13:29 

Friday, September 18 

6:30  Dinner 

7:30  Song Service - Brother Jim Clark 

8:00  An Invitation to Humility - Elder Mike Esquivel 

Saturday, September 19 

8:00  Breakfast 

9:00 - 9:20 Morning Worship: Teacher Kevin Herren and Deacon Dustin Mason 

9:30  Class: Elder B. Herren - Priesthood Basics 

Afterward Lunch 

1:30  Class: Elder G. Livingston - Principles of the Celestial Kingdom in Everyday Living 

Afterward Free time 

5:00  Dinner 

6:00  Evening Chats: Elder Mike Terry 

  Prayer and Testimony Service: Elder Gary Livingston 

Sunday, September 20 

8:00  Breakfast 

9:00 - 9:30 Song Service - Brother Gary Livingston 

9:30 - 10:00 Communion Service - Elder Mitch Arndt 

Break 

10:15  Parting charge and challenge to the brethren  - Elder Gary Jones 

   

Registration Information 

Please send $85 to: Jim Clark  

4577 Sunflower Way NE, Salem, Oregon, 97305 

Checks should be made out to:  

NW Region of Restoration Congregations or NWRRC



2015 Pacific Northwest Fall Conference 
October 2-4, 2015 - Vancouver 

“Steadfast in Christ…With a Perfect Brightness of Hope”  

Friday, October 2 

6:30  Song Service: Elder Gary Livingston  

7:00  Preaching Service 
  In Charge - Elder Wray Moreland 
  Preaching - Elder Mike Terry 
  Assisting - Deacon Dustin Mason 

Afterward Regional Events Slide Show 

Saturday, October 3 

9:30  Song Service  
  Sister Cessaries Galusha 

10:00  Communion Service  
  In Charge - Elder Wray Moreland  
  Assisting - Elders Glenn Vaughn and George Buckbee 

11:00  Prayer and Testimony Service  
  In Charge -  High Priest Bill Curtis &  
    High Priest John Henderson 

12:00  Lunch 

1:15  Regional Business Meeting 
  In Charge - Elder Brian Herren  
  Assisting - Elders Gary Jones and Mike Terry 

Afterward Free time (Youth plan worship service) 

5:00  Dinner 

6:30  Song Service  
  High Priest Bill Curtis 

7:00  Preaching Service 
  In Charge - Elder Brian Moreland 
  Preaching - Elder Brian Herren 
  Assisting - Priest Jeff Rew 

Sunday, October 4 

9:45  Morning Worship - Regional Youth 

10:00  Sunday Morning Class  
  Elder Gary Livingston 

11:00  Preaching Service 
  In Charge - Elder Mitch Arndt 
  Preaching - Elder Gary Jones 
  Assisting - Priest Jim Clark 

Afterward Lunch 
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I feel very blessed to have been able to attend the NW 
regional reunion this year. The saints gathered in joy 
without complaint or dissensions of any kind, and each 
were willing to help in all the ways that they could. I 
loved seeing so many hands in the kitchen, and personnel 
changing throughout the week. I found young men 
voluntarily mopping the floors and vacuuming the 
sanctuary. Not only were there many to volunteer in these 
ways of service, but many also willingly helped and 
prepared music for all the services and shared their gifts 
with the region even if it was new and uncomfortable for 
them. The youth stayed up late every night preparing 
posters for the daily themes, and also preparing worship 
for the saints first thing in the mornings. Surely the Lord is 
pleased with this kind of dedication among His children. 

The priesthood all brought worthy ministry the entire 
week, edifying and teaching the saints. I rejoiced at the 
sermons and classes and discussions had with our eyes 
singled upon the true Gospel of Christ. The people were 
invigorated in their minds and hearts, and joyfully praised 
the Lord in singing with great enthusiasm in the services 
and Songs of Praise. I felt to experience a bond of genuine 
love and compassion among the saints that week, which is 
not always common. It began to feel like the bonds of 
youth that we treasure at our youth camps. There was 
openness and trust, and a desire to make things better for 
everyone around us. We always enjoy great fellowship, 
but I felt a unity and oneness as well! 

Even with all of the blessings of the Holy Spirit working 
among us, there is yet a greater blessing that I wish to 
share.  At the end of the week full of beautiful ministry, 
what more might be given? Yet the Lord has more for us.  
In the final sermon of the reunion, Brother Brian made us 
see clearly that we have yet a long road ahead of us. Our 
minds have yet to be changed and transformed into 
something better. Our very thought processes need to be 
on a different plane, as God’s thoughts are higher than the 
thoughts of man. Rather than dealing with our emotions of 
frustration and irritation at others, we need to have no 
such thoughts! We are not the people that God requires of 
us…yet. Even though our blessings were so great, I am 
most thankful for the realization and challenge that we 
have work to do, so that we may continually strive to 
please the Lord in all aspects of our lives. I am thankful 
for this ministry, so that we do not become complacent in 
our blessings, but ever strive for greater virtue in our 
souls!  

Northwest Regional Reunion 2015 
by Sister Cessaries Galusha

“And be not conformed 
to this world; but be ye 

transformed…” - Romans 12
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Northwest Regional Men’s Retreat 2015 
by Brother Travis Clark

As men from the Northwest Restoration Branches gathered for a Regional Men's Retreat Friday evening, they came with II 
Nephi 13:29 upon their hearts. Striving to be "steadfast in Christ, with a perfect brightness of hope" the men came to draw 
out of the world and spend time with their brethren and their Heavenly Father. After a delicious dinner on Friday evening, 
hymns and prayers were sung and offered to our Lord and Savior and were followed by words of wisdom delivered by 
Elder Gary Jones.  

The men awoke Saturday to a well-prepared breakfast, which had Mike Terry's mouth watering and wanting for more. The 
knowledge of the scriptures and the Gospel was shared throughout the day in three classes. Only by the hand of our 
Heavenly Father, the classes flowed seamlessly into each other and reinforced what the men already had upon their hearts. 
Elder Brian Herren taught first of Steadfastness which was followed by Elder Gary Livingston who taught about the Gospel 
of Jesus Christ and Hope. Elder Brian Moreland finished the series with words and scriptures on Christ as our example. 
After being spiritually fed from the days classes and being physically fed by another more-than-delicious dinner, Priest Jim 
Clark offered scriptures and testimonies about men in the days of the early church. Brother Clark shared about the early 
saints struggles and steadfastness and invited the men at the retreat to ponder if they would be able to be as strong as the 
saints in those situations. Saturday was brought to a close by Elder Mike Terry and Teacher Kevin Herren with prayers and 
hymns offered to our Almighty God. 
  
The Holy Spirit manifested itself Sunday morning through a sermon brought by High Priest Bill Curtis. After a song 
service and communion service, Brother Curtis delivered an inspired message to the men. As the world becomes darker and 
darker and slips deeper into iniquity, it is becoming ever more difficult and more important to remain steadfast in the 
Gospel of Jesus Christ. Though times may be dark and the worse is yet to come, we will always have our Lord and Savior 
to cling to and our brothers and sisters to help us hold to the Rod of Iron until we reach the end. A very special thank you is 
needed for Sisters Melissa and Sue Herren for laboring day and night in the kitchen and preparing marvelous meals to feed 
such a hungry body of men. Your service is greatly appreciated!
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The retreat’s theme, “I have set the 
Lord always before me; because 
He is at my right hand, I shall not 
be moved” (Psalms 16:8) has got 
to be one of my favorite verses. To 
me it acts as a reminder to put God 
first before worldly things like 
video games, social-media, and 
television. We spend too much 
time on the little tasks, and not 

focusing on the big, important jobs. It’s like you’re in class and you 
have an hour of free-work. You have an option to work on an art 
project due in the next few weeks, or a paper that's due the next day 
that you’ve only begun to start. Most would work on the art piece. Its 
fun and doesn’t require 100% of your focus. Pick up your scriptures 
or your phone? Over the period of this retreat I learned to keep focus 
on the the glory of God, to not fear worldly things that can only hurt 
your flesh and not your spirit, and that you can’t have God and a 
worldly distraction in your right hand.   

On Saturday night, the boys offered a worship service, while the girls 
offered a song service. The boys decided to tell testimonies, and the 
girls picked several songs for us all to sing. The girls also sang their 
own song which we all appreciated.  

For morning worship the next day, the middle school boys talked 
about the class Brian taught the day before. Brian talked about how 
we need to have the whole rod of iron (the word of God) to keep the 
kingdom of God. We can’t reach it if we only pick out and use our 
favorite parts. The youth also did an activity where we tried walking 
across a plank of wood elevated by two stones. Brian represented the 
devil. We tried to get across the plank but the Devil kept pushing us 
off our path. When we had just a minimal part of the rod of iron, we 
could only get part way there. Only with the whole word of God, or 
the whole rod of iron will we succeed. 

Brian also talked about keeping God at our right hand and read a 
couple of scriptures that talked about the right hand. The right hand is 
special, reserved for God and for God only because whatever is in 
your right hand is the most important to you. God is in mine, I hope 
He is in yours. (Pictures below are from the youth retreat)

Spring Youth Retreat 2015 
by Brother Orion Kurowski

Summer Preaching Series 2015 
by Brother Vitaliy Surov

I first heard 
about Brother 
Frank Shepard 
in Brian 
Herren’s 
driveway last 
year. Brother 
Brian and Sister 
Cessaries were 
sharing a little 

about him. They had informed me that he had been 
on several overseas missions, including Russia. On 
that driveway, I asked God if there was any way 
that I could go to Russia with Frank to share the 
gospel. The thought of going to Russia quickly 
disappeared though, because it seemed like such a 
long shot at the time. However, the next thing I 
knew, Brother Brian put me in contact with Brother 
Frank and Frank was suggesting that I travel with 
him to Russia the next time the Lord sends him! 
Then I found out that Frank was going to come to 
the Northwest to speak at the summer preaching 
series this year. I was so thrilled with all the events 
that had transpired and the way that God answered 
our prayers!!! Frank came out here and everyone 
that partook in the summer preaching series had a 
great time. I was able to spend a few hours with 
Frank before the first night of the preaching series 
and in those hours I understood at least a small…  
…concluded on page 7

Brother Orion Kurowski Brother Vitaliy Surov

some of the youth sleep outside at spring retreat

the youth provide worship Sunday morning
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…portion of his missionary heart. Before we began to drive to spend our few hours together, Frank offered a prayer for 
our safety and time together, and in that prayer he prayed that we would be able to witness to people. Oh, and was that 
prayer answered!!! In the short span of a few hours, we were able to share about Jesus with a few people in the park, and 
with my cousin as we ordered food. We were also able to help a guy who had ran out of gas and were even able to make a 
policeman smile by God's Spirit in us. Earlier that day, Brian and Frank had gone out and were able to witness to someone 
in the neighborhood. On the way to the preaching service, Brother Brian suddenly pulled the car to a stop on I-5 in order 
to rescue a lady and her children who had become stranded because of car failure. We piled them all in the car even 
though there were not really seats for them all and drove them to a safe place where they were reunited them with their 
family. This same missionary heart carried on to the sermons that Brother Frank preached. He shared about having a 
personal relationship with Jesus, not just knowing about Him, but truly knowing Him. Frank also shared about enduring, 
and emphasized that we must "NEVER EVER EVER GIVE UP", no matter what may come against us. And finally, on 
the third night, Frank shared about being a light unto the world and spreading the Lord's gospel. In each of these 
messages, Frank always tied the topic of the message, like having a personal relationship with Jesus, with spreading the 
gospel. I really admired God's presence in Brother Frank as I was able to spend time with him. From his adoration for 
nature at the beach, to taking off his shirt to clean up a spilled drink. There were also hours of laughing that we all shared 
one night at Brother Brian and Sister Melissa’s as three elders shared about their hilarious missionary stories (Elders Brian 
Herren, Frank Shepard, and Aaron Smith). The younger ones shared wild stories that had taken place within their own 
regions. "I don't remember the last time I laughed this much" exclaimed Brian. God's Spirit was with us that night and the 
entire time Frank was here. Even in the very early morning before Frank had to leave to the airport, he woke me and gave 
me an enormous bear hug, because he knew it would mean a lot to me. Truly God blessed everyone that was able to share 
in fellowship with this missionary for Christ.  

Summer Preaching Series 2015 
…continued from page 6

Pictures of fellowship: Summer Series 2015
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Pacific Northwest Region Youth Camp 2015 
by Brother Mike Terry

This year’s NW Regional Youth Camp was an amazing 
experience for all present. Camp was held again at the Lewis 
River Campground and included twenty-four campers and 
eight staff members. The theme for this year was II Nephi 13: 
29 “Wherefore, ye must press forward with a steadfastness in 
Christ, with a perfect brightness of hope, and a love of God 
and of all men.” Nine campers made the 2015 youth camp 
their first and four were at the camp for just their second time, 
which made every part of youth camp a new and exciting 
experience for the youngsters. 

For those campers brave enough to enter the frozen glaciers 
of Mt. St. Helens, also known as the Lewis River, they 
learned what the true meaning of polar bearing is all about. 
Unlike our furry friend of the north, the campers weren’t used 
to the cool waters and didn’t enjoy rolling out of their racks 
so early in the morning. Earning a polar bear name is a rite of 
passage at youth camp and one that fourteen campers 
endured. The fuel that helps each camper make it through 
each day with zeal and enthusiasm was provided in the form 
of wonderful food cooked with care and love by Dianna Clark 
and Carla Livingston.  

While at camp, the Spirit flowed among us as we diligently 
sought experiences with our Savior by starting and ending 
each day in worship. After our morning meal we would gather 
and offer prayers for the day before gathering together to 
learn about the Lord and His glorious gospel. The subject 
matter for each class truly was a feast for the campers and 
they learned fundamentals such as how to use their scriptures 
and concordance, the principles of Zion, faith, repentance, 
prayer, fasting, preparation, Jesus’ miracles, sanctification, 
hymns of the restoration and brotherly love. Each class was 
taught with love and the Spirit of unity was with the group. 
The classes were taught by Teacher Kevin Herren, Priest Stu 
Gage, Priest Josh Pederson, Jazmyn Galusha, Cessaries 
Galusha and Elder Mike Terry. 

Learning was a central activity the campers enjoyed this year 
but they also enjoyed the beautiful surroundings Lewis River 
Campground has to offer. From a cool swim in the Lewis 
River, to worshipping amongst the trees to playing volleyball 
in the courtyard, the campers took advantage of their 
activities to enjoy fellowship and fun. The secluded location 
allowed campers to enjoy the stars during evening devotions 
and private sanctuaries for those taking time to fast during the 
week. When campers weren’t learning about the Lord, they 
were singing songs of praise unto him. Each day we had an 
opportunity to gather around the piano as Cessaries taught 
everyone new songs of praise and we practiced favorites from 
camps gone by. My personal favorite is ‘Love the Lord Your 
God’ because it has a great cadence to it and it’s a joy to sing. 
One favorite that seemed to emerge from camp was ‘Spiritual 
Touch’ as it is a song about thanking the Lord, if you haven’t 
sung it before I highly recommend it. On Friday during the

evening with the pastor, we took time to listen to the 
musical gifts of the campers as they shared songs they sang, 
played on guitar, violin and piano. We have such a group of 
talented youth, it was awesome. 

Evening with the pastor were a combination of craft 
warehouse meets Martha Stewart as I planned each evening 
for the campers to make some keepsakes to reflect upon 
once they left camp. Campers took up their cross and 
personalized wooden crosses with paint and their creativity.  

Another evening we painted lighthouses as a representation 
of the light of Christ that is in each camper and the 
importance of shining it upon the darkness we enter when 
we get back into the world. Not all evenings were knitting 
and crocheting as Thursday evening we played a 
competitive game of kickball. Let’s just say not everyone is 
as forgiving as they should be when it comes to sports, 
winning and losing. 
  
To document the memories of our time together, Cessaries 
and the dedication of the senior high worked hard and 
diligently to put together this year’s camp log. Always a 
labor of love, the campers really worked together to lighten 
the burden and make this year’s log a truly collaborative 
experience. To add to the camp log, this year brother Stu 
made a video camp log that was 22 minutes of memories 
from this year’s camp. Great photos combined with great 
music made it a treasured memory. 

Like at camp, I will end this recap with campfires. 
Campfires were our evening opportunity to pray, praise and 
fellowship with our heavenly father. The Spirit was present 
each night as campers opened up to the Lord and to the 
group about their triumphs and struggles outside the 
protection of youth camp. Campers contemplated and then 
burned their burdens in the fire, shared powerful 
testimonies and grew closer to God – which is what youth 
camp is all about. 
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Youth Camp pictures:
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Summer Youth Retreat 2015 
by Brother Kevin Herren

“Repent, repent and prepare ye the way of the 
Lord, and make his paths straight; for the 
kingdom of heaven is at hand.” 

With this message placed upon my heart the 
regional summer retreat from the builders and 
climbers was planned. In every case the theme 
and staff of all youth retreats are fervently 
prayed for and enacted according to the mind 
and will of God. As I prayed and fasted for 
direction in this retreat, the Lord responded in 
a manor slightly differently than in times past. 
In this case the instruction came not in the 
way of a theme with which to center classes 
around and teach a principle but rather God 
placed upon my heart that we ought to put 
into practice these things which we already 
knew. I felt the impress of the Spirit 
whispering that the time is upon us and that 
this lesson had been taught and understood 
and now there was responsibility for man’s 
response.  

Emily and Alyssa Hill, Melissa Clark, Emily Herren, Vitaliy Surov, Jake Ornelia and Michael Livingston heeded the call 
and we packed up “Big Blue” and headed out into God’s country. We truly were blessed in the way. We were able to stay in 
a beautiful area about 4 hours south of Salem in a wonderfully wooded campground on Fish lake. We found ourselves in 
awe at the sunsets and some made it a matter of importance to take in the splendor of the sunrise as well.  Amidst the 
towering pine and calls of the squirrels, we paid homage to our creator. Along with the robins we sang praises to our God. 
Nestled in our camp site we shared meals together, we talked together and we came together. We learned about preparing 
ourselves and what that means; how it is that we might do that. We spoke of what we might be preparing for and the 
significance of being prepared. We talked together, as saints whose hearts truly were desirous to be made ready for our 
God, of what stands in the way of us being already prepared for the coming of the Lord. We shared our hearts and held one 
another’s carefully and tenderly. Brother Travis shared of his personal experience in preparing. He shared how he had a 
heart to serve the Lord and prepared to be used in any manor the Lord sees fit. It was only after this surrender when the 
Lord called him to a specific work in foreign nations to bring the Kingdom to those in need. We learned from Travis 
somewhat about the difference between preparing to be used, then preparing for the specific work which the Lord will call 
us to when we have given Him our heart. 

We were blessed by the beauty of our creator when we made the trek to Crater Lake. It is seemingly impossible to gaze 
upon water of the bluest blue my eyes had ever gazed upon and not sense the creative nature and the love of our Heavenly 
Father. What other means could there be for such perfect serenity? We all felt a little smaller, I think, while we stood in 
front of such demonstration of God’s power and majesty and glory. In all things we witnessed we were surrounded by 
evidences of a living God. The stars over the lake seemed to dance, the water seemed particularly still and the moon light 
bathed the forest with soft warm light. We were able to have service on Sunday morning and hear a terrific sermon 
preached by Elder Aaron Smith, delivered on the same topic as we had been considering during the entire weekend. We all 
were truly and richly blessed.

The Spirit Filled  Summer Campout at Devil’s Lake State Park, OR 
by Brother Leonce and Sister Gerie LaRouche

I was asked by Brother Brian Herren if I would like to write a couple paragraphs in a newsletter of our recalling of the 
camp out at Devils Lake St. Park in Lincoln City, My Wife Geri and I, members of the Vancouver branch arrived two days 
earlier on Wednesday, June 8th  to check out both the lake and the camp grounds, along with the other coastal delights. We 
both had been through Lincoln City many times before but never really noticed the beautiful lake, nor the camp grounds. 
The other Brothers and Sisters from Salem arrived on Friday, we met many new people and reunited with a few that had 
visited at the Vancouver branch in the past. …concluded on page 11
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Once again the saints were privileged to gather 
at Lincoln City. All enjoyed a weekend of 
worship, fellowship and camping. A record 
number chose to join together, and although the 
weather was not ideal, the Holy Spirit was 
amongst all. Whether from Salem, Vancouver, 
Bend, or Iowa all partook of wonderful meals, 
walks on the beach, campfires, boating, and 
fishing. Brother Robert Ellison caught a trout 
with his bare hands, many tried tubing behind 
Ron Trammell’s boat, and several polar bears 
braved D-Lake.  Saturday night’s campfire was 
delivered by the youth of the region and was 
exceptional.  The Holy Spirit resting upon 
everyone undeniably, truly another blessing 
wrought through our youth.  Sunday morning 
over fifty souls gathered for worship, 
transforming a simple campsite into a 
tabernacle of nature. An inspired sermon 
was given by Brother Brian Herren. 
Throughout the weekend the exuberance 
of youth and the experience of those elder 
were in full display.  It is these times when 
we can draw away from our individual 
worlds and join together under the 
direction of our Heavenly Father, in one 
accord, that we desire to depart no more. 
So is the cause of Zion inspired and 
instilled in each one of us. 

Spirit Filled Camping  
…continued from page 10

My wife Gerie and I enjoyed the fellowship, the 
weather was very accommodating but was 
typical of coastal weather patterns as Saturday 
being the only day that was a little drizzly but 
the Spirit was not hampered. Ed and Sherri 
Mason with grandson Ben and Sherri's sister 
Christi along with Jeff Rew and His Mother 
Janet were there from the Vancouver branch, it 
was especially nice that Sister Janet Rew was 

there as she is always spiritually filled and greets 
you with a loving smile. My wife Geri and I remember a calmness to the camp out, even when people who were not of our 
group would walk by during a prayer service or singing period, were very quiet, some even stopped to listen a bit then 
proceeded on their way, a true work of the Holy Spirit, who knows what they might have gained! I do remember one thing 
kind of funny though, being an older camp grounds, the camp sites are smaller in size for especially the larger trailers 
today, not that mine is so large only 27'  but plus an extended cab pick up it is sort of long. Our site being on a corner, I had 
to angle my truck in my site as not to be in the roadway. Well after a few days no other park ranger made comment on it, 
however another park ranger who had just came by and left a ticket on my truck windshield that said I had to move the 
truck because it was not to be on the grass (maybe one or two tires actually were on the grass, as there wasn't much grass in 
my site due to the small size). I told her that no other rangers complained about it. Being the Spirit in the camp, the Lord 
was in control and she was just coming on shift and saw I was parked wrong, she said if nobody said anything earlier about 
it then she said, “leave it sit”. We all had a chuckle about it, but rules are rules and next year (we'll be there) I do hope 
Brian can get me a little larger site so this doesn’t happen again. Like I said, there was a very large outpouring of the Holy 
Spirit along with the casual setting of camping. Anyone that didn't make it this year should maybe look into it next year. 
My Wife and I do hope to be there next year for sure, as the Spirit carried on into our Reunion at the Vancouver branch, 
which in itself was great. 

Polar BearsCampfire

Congregational Camp Out includes Salem, Vancouver, Bend, and Iowa! 
by Brother Jim Clark


